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Dear James

Allington & Sheldon Neighbourhood Area

Thank you for your Email of the 3 December 2014 in regards to the application submitted for Designation of the Neighbourhood Area. The contents have been shared with the Council Members and the Volunteer Group and in order to save time they have asked me to respond to the 12 questions you raise as they have all been fully considered and debated over the last 12 months following the online neighbourhood planning guidance. 

A close watch has also been kept on the continuing progress and changes to the Wiltshire Core Strategy, the Chippenham Site Allocations Plan, potential planning applications not in accordance with both and most recently the Administrative Boundary Review, which, as you will have now seen, bring forward proposals from Chippenham Town Council to acquire a large part of the Parish Ward on the basis that development proposals could lead to large scale development on open countryside that they would then see as part of the urban area rather than the rural countryside, which you suggest is to be preserved under Core Policy but the Council and community see things differently with recent proposals hitting the headlines that will test the Policy in the near future.

With all of this in mind they wish to proceed immediately with the neighbourhood planning process, following a similar approach adopted recently by Langley Burrell Parish Council, which is fully supported by the Chippenham Without Parish Council. I am instructed to submit a representation of support, which I will do in due course.

In regards to your questions.

1. The submitted application form under Question 6 confirms that the application is for the whole of the single parish boundary area, which is shown on the submitted boundary plan.

2. The consultation process will consider and determine the key planning issues in the area. However, at this time it is clear that the area has a distinctive open character, which is worthy of protection but can be improved both from a visual aspect but also for the community itself. This will involve the provision of affordable housing for future generations, additional sustainable employment opportunities, the protection of Listed Buildings and their settings, the protection of the Allington Conservation Area and the sacrosanct A350 boundary between Chippenham and the Parish.

3. The Wiltshire Core Strategy provides the policy guidance for decision making. However, there is doubt that the decision makers, Wiltshire Councillors in their development control role, fully understand the feelings and wishes of the Chippenham Without community. The Neighbourhood Plan consultation process and conclusions will establish the consensus and support of the community for both the strategic planning objectives and local priorities and will provide additional weight for decision making.

4. The outcomes expected from the process will be the clear establishment of the planning values and principles, which the community would like to be applied in the Plan Area.

5. The Parish Council has a long held ambition to provide a Community Hall for the Parish. In addition there is support for the provision of affordable homes. The consultation process will highlight these issues leading to formal applications if support is given. However, the consultation process may well bring forward other issues/needs that are unidentified at the present time.

6. The Parish Council need to identify suitable sites within the Parish to take forward local initiatives and the consultation process should address this. There is no call for large scale development within the Parish nor is there an intention to be more permissive towards development. However, the whole intention of the process is to ask the question, find out the answer, rather than making assumptions.

7. As mentioned previously the online neighbourhood planning guidance has been closely followed and it is believed that a Village Design Statement in not appropriate. There is an existing Allington Conservation Area, covering about a third of the Parish, which is facing serious attack from large scale proposals within the Parish on the western side of the A350 and the requirement is for a community led formal document that will add to the Core Strategy.

8. It is acknowledged that a possible timeframe is 1 - 2 years and that there are established processes to follow as each stage is reached. It is unfortunate but an all out effort is to be made to meet each target as quickly as possible so that the Plan can be in place as soon as possible.

9. The Parish Council has funds available. The Community Volunteers are in place ready to commence once the go ahead is given.

10. In regards to resources. It has been assumed that there will be an Officer from Wiltshire Council assisting and advising throughout the process to ensure that all work is correctly executed so that there can be no challenge to the recommendations and final proposals. 

11. As mentioned previously it is believed that existing and proposed strategic and local plans are not robust enough to provide the local detail that is required in a rural Parish situated in close proximity to a large urban Town with ambitions to expand.  No other suitable mechanisms exist to allow the community to determine their future with a medium and long term vision that can be regularly monitored and updated to meet local circumstances.

12. The Allington & Sheldon Neighbourhood Area Volunteer Group is in place. The application details highlight the fact that the two Parish Councillors will be in the minority to ensure that the process can be seen as totally community led. Other Volunteers come from the three distinctive areas of the Parish, being Sheldon, Allington and Lanhill, together with farming and business interests. The Countess, Amanda Cairns, will lead the Volunteer Group.

Your letter made reference to the Chippenham Site Allocations Plan and the Administrative Boundary Review.  I hope that you will have already been able to see from your files and conversations with other Officers that the Parish Council has submitted representations and so I will not reiterate all of the points made. Except, it would be remiss of me not to end by saying again that the Chippenham Without Parish Council and whole community see the A350 as the Parish Ward Boundary and the continuing settlement framework boundary of Chippenham Town and that there should be no westward intrusion into open countryside areas.

I hope that I have been able to answer your questions satisfactorily and that the submitted application can now proceed.  

Yours sincerely  

Vivian Vines


For Chippenham Without Parish Council

PS  If you wish to receive copies of the representations made in regards to the Chippenham Site Allocations Plan and the Administrative Boundary Review, please let me know.
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